NGO Consultation DAY: CSW 53 New York University, 1 March 2009

Sponsored by the NGO Committee on the Status of Women

Presentation by Carolyn Hannan Director, Division for the Advancement of Women

I thank the NGO Committee on the Status of Women for this opportunity to welcome you to the 53rd session of the Commission on the Status of Women. I also thank the Chairperson of the NGO Committee on the Status of Women, Ms Vivien Pender, and her Executive Committee and Members at Large, for the excellent collaboration in the preparation for this session of the Commission. I would also like to express appreciation for the participation of other NGOs in the pr

involved in the preparatory process in different ways will also be interested in learning about the outcomes and hopefully working to ensure their full implementation.

An increasing number of organizations have moved beyond focusing on the preparations for the Commission, and attendance at the session here in New York, to also developing innovative methods for sustaining attention following the adoption of the agreed conclusions on the priority theme by the Commission. Many organizations today take the outcomes of the Commission back to their constituencies at local level and work to ensure that they are well-known and used in different contexts. At national level, civil society use the outcomes effectively, working to hold governments responsible and accountable for commitments made in the Commission and to monitor and report on progress.

It is also encouraging that, increasingly, representatives from around the world attending the sessions of the Commission have gone through a preparatory programme; are briefed and mentored as needed during the session; and are encouraged and supported to incorporate the recommendations from the Commission in their day-to-day work following the session. As a result of the preparatory processes and the briefing and mentoring provided, including through caucuses, NGO representatives are well prepared for participation in the Commission; are clear about the changes they want to advocate for; and effective in follow-up to ensure change on the ground as a result of the work of the Commission.

* * *

Implementation of policy outcomes can only be successful at national level if these outcomes are well known and systematically and effectively used. Innovative approaches are needed to ensure that the outcome of the Commission on the priority theme on the equal sharing of responsibilities between women and men is broadly disseminated and utilized at national level. The Division therefore encourages relevant UN entities and NGOs to engage their constituencies around the world in follow-up activities.

The resolution on the new working methods of the Commission adopted by ECOSOC in 2006 (2006/9) called for the broad dissemination of the agreed conclusions of the Commission. The Division for the Advancement of Women has therefore made all the agreed conclusions on priority themes adopted since 2006, and some of the review themes ,available in a more user-friendly brochure format. These are being broadly disseminated within and outside the United Nations. I would encourage you to use these brochures actively in your work. The agreed conclusions you will find in this format include those on the girl child, financing for gender equality, participation in decision-making and the role of men and boys.

The fact that the Commission at each session now reviews implementation of the agreed conclusions adopted at a previous session provides a new opportunity for ensuring effective follow-up and implementation, which we should fully utilize. We will have the opportunity to review implementation of the agreed conclusions on "The equal sharing of responsibilities between women

I hope you will create opportunities during the Commission to discuss among yourselves, and with a broad group of stakeholders, including Member States and UN entities, how the outcome on the theme of this session can be used at different levels, and how progress can be most effectively assessed and documented when the Commission will come back to review the implementation of the agreed conclusions.

* * *

Let me now give some attention to the priority theme of this session of the Commission and the way it illustrates the important role of the Commission on the Status of Women. The priority theme has already generated considerable excitement and I am sure the discussions will be stimulating.

Many interesting findings have emerged, including the fact that the unequal sharing of responsibilities for household and care work between women and men persists across all regions, regardless of the socio-economic and employment status of women. It is also interesting that although women are increasingly entering the labour market in all parts of the world, this does not necessarily lead to more equal sharing of responsibilities between women and men.

The poor policy response to the issue is significant. Although many countries have worked to provide and improve services – such as day- care for children and elder-care outside the home, to undertake labour-market interventions such as leaves and flexible working arrangements and to provide a range of social security measures, such as child benefits and various forms of cash transfers, these efforts have not, in any way, matched the needs in many parts of the world.

It should also to be noted that many policy responses to caregiving are not linked to the goal of promoting equal sharing of responsibilities between women and men. A range of policy rationales have been used – including the need to get women into the labour market; to address the care-crisis created by rapidly ageing populations or HIV/AIDS; to ensure child welfare and development; and to address the declining fertility rates in some areas.

It is high time that policy attention also focused on the need to promote gender equality and empowerment of women and a more equal sharing of responsibilities between women and men. Policy responses must challenge the existing unequal sharing of responsibilities and not build on or reinforce these. There have been examples of well-meant policy responses which have reinforced notions of women as the ideal caregivers by only providing maternity leave and part-time work for women and ignoring the responsibilities of men. Similarly cash-transfer programmes targeting the welfare of children may have conditionalities which add to the workload of women.

The HIV/AIDS pandemic has also exacerbated the challenges of caregiving, in particular in areas where health systems are failing under the burden of care needs, leading to a reliance on home-based care, largely provided by women and girls. The crisis of care in the context of HIV/AIDS has highlighted the fact that, while the equal sharing of responsibilities

ensure that bold, practical recommendations on this theme are the outcome of the 53rd session.

* * *

It is our hope that NGOs attending the 53rd session of the Commission will work systematically, effectively and creatively to promote the active engagement of their constituencies in follow-up to the Commission, and will ensure that the policy recommendations adopted by the Commission on the critical theme of the equal sharing of responsibilities will make a difference on the ground and result in increased policy attention and resource allocations, for the benefit of women and girls around the world. I know that we can count on your strong support in this area.

Thank you.